NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

September 11, 2013
Albuquerque, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 9:01 a.m., Wednesday, September 11, 2013
The regular meeting was called to order by President Christine Hall at 9:01, a.m., Wednesday, September 11, 2013.  Board members present:  Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, and James Miyagishima.  Board members absent:  Caroline Benavidez.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle: Danette Fuller, Director of Student Services; Margie Macias, Director of Institutional Support Services; Sylvia Hartley, Interim Director of Business & Finance.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by James Miyagishima.
III.
Introduction of Guests.
Herb Wright, NMSBVI Foundation Director was present.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments. 
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone good morning and stated that she is happy to be at the ECP for this meeting.  She stated that since the last meeting she has had the pleasure of attending several things on the residential campus, and was able to be in attendance for the staff training day and was afforded the opportunity to welcome everyone back for the new school year.  She attended and spoke at the new Watkins Education Center ground breaking which was attended by the students, staff, former NMSBVI employees and members of the public, including Mrs. Watkins who is the widow of Mr. Jerry Watkins, whom the building is being named after.  She stated that she wants to thank everyone who attended this event and give her special thanks to all of those who organized the ground breaking.  It was a wonderful event.  
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that he is also happy to be attending this meeting in Albuquerque.  He stated that he was sad to hear that Regent Turner was leaving the board so soon after he joined us, but was happy to hear of his new job opportunity in California.  
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she was also sad to see Regent Turner leave our board.  She stated that the NM Governor is looking for a replacement board member and we should have the vacant seat filled before too long.  She stated that Caroline Benavidez will be attending the meeting, but is on a bus that is running a little late.  She state that the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico will be in the state fair parade again this year and she is sure that we will have some students on their float.    
V.
A.
Public Input.

There was no one present for public input.  

B.
Parent Input.

There was no one present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Hall asked if there were any revisions to the presented agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there are no revisions to the agenda, but she does want to point out three time sensitive agenda items:  1) The NM Investment Council will be here at 10:00 a.m. to present during Major Focus; 2) Debbie Gray will call in at 11:00 a.m. to present the Audit Entrance Conference agenda item; and 3) Guests and parents of blind/VI students have been invited to participate in the ECP Program Expansion agenda item scheduled for 1:00 p.m.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the agenda for the September 11, 2013 Regular Meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of July 24, 2013.  

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of July 24, 2013, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.

Superintendent Lyle stated that in addition to her provided report she wanted to state that NMSBVI has been tracking enrollment numbers for years and it is very interesting to see the recent shift in enrollment.  We have a dip in enrollment that seems to fall across the board but is most evident in the Early Childhood Program (ECP).  The ECP ended last school year having served approximately 80 students, and by the end of next week we will have only served 53.  On looking at this we looked at the Albuquerque Public Schools preschool enrollment numbers, and noted that they also have a large enrollment dip.  We then looked at our baby numbers for three years ago and also noticed a dip in enrollment.  It appears to correlate with the change in the fiscal climate that we were facing in 2009, which may have encouraged parents to not have kids during that time due to the economic situation, and we are seeing the results of that with our decreased enrollment numbers now.  She also reported that she recently had a conversation with Alfred Sena who is the other parent of a blind child that applied for a regent position when Regent Baland left the board. Mr. Sena expressed his continued interest in being on the NMSBVI Board of Regents, so John Williams contacted the Governor’s Office and asked that they appoint Alfred Sena to the seat that was vacated when Jeff Turner resigned.  John Williams informed the Governor’s Office that we are having discussions regarding program expansion and that is critical that we have a parent of a blind child on the board.  She stated that Mr. Sena was interviewed by the Governor’s Office two weeks ago but we have not heard anything from the Governor’s Office to date.  From our conversations with the Governor’s Office we are very confident that Mr. Sena will be assigned to the vacant seat on the board.  Mr. Sena is the Executive Director of the Rio Ranch Public Schools Facilities Department, as well as the parent of a child blind that has been served by NMSBVI, so he brings valuable experience to our board.  She stated that the ECP school staff and several families will either be walking in the NM State Fair Parade or they will be doing the Shaken Baby Child Abuse Awareness walk.  Several of the ECP staff are participating as well.  She stated that Herb Wright, NMSBVI Foundation Director has been successful in getting a date on the calendar for the NM Governor to visit the ECP site.  She should be at the ECP at 8:45 a.m. the morning of October 25th.  All Regents who wish to attend the Governor’s visit are certainly welcome.  She stated that we would love to have some representation from the Board of Regents.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing else to report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. June 2013 Financial Reports.

Sylvia Hartley presented the financial reports for June 2013, including:


Investment Report


Statement of Net Assets


Statement of Cash Flow


Operating Budget/Expense Report
Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the June 2013 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. July 2013 Financial Reports.

Sylvia Hartley presented the financial reports for July 2013, including:


Investment Report


Statement of Net Assets


Statement of Cash Flow


Operating Budget/Expense Report
Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the July 2013 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Foundation Report.
Alicia McAninch, as the NMSBVI Board of Regents representative on the NMSBVI Foundation Board of Directors, presented an overview of the business of the Foundation since the last meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  The activities and updates included:  the ongoing work on development of Foundation goals and policies and procedures; a $1,000 grant that was received for the infant toddler training; a $1,000 grant that was received for Outreaching training; Director & Officers insurance for the Foundation Board of Directors is being explored; The Foundation Director is reviewing the draft memorandum of understanding between NMSBVI and the NMSBVI Foundation and will forward the final copy to the NMSBVI Board of Regents for their review by the October Regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents;   several businesses in Alamogordo are hosting dine out events during the month of October; and there are several tours of the ECP campus scheduled including a tour for the Sandia Labs CEO’s which is scheduled for September 19th.  The next scheduled meeting of the NMSBVI Foundation is September 26th, which is when the school will transport the Foundation Board of Directors down to Alamogordo so that they can tour the residential campus and programs.  However, we may have some scheduling conflicts that will require the rescheduling of the trip to Alamogordo.  The members of the Foundation board will be informed as soon as we determine whether the September 26 date is possible.  President Hall asked if there were any questions regarding the Foundation Report.  There were no questions.  
VIII.
Executive Session.  
9:21 a.m. to 10:05 a.m., September 11, 2013
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:21 a.m., Wednesday, September 11, 2013, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez (when she arrives), Hall, and Linda Lyle, Superintendent.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Hall - aye.

Regent Benavidez arrived immediately after the Board went into Executive Session.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:05 p.m., Wednesday, September 11, 2013, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 where they discussed Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye.
IX.
Major Focus – NM State Investment Council.
Mr. Charles Wollmann, Director of Communications for the NM State Investment Office and State Investment Council met with the Board to provide an overview of the services provided by the NM Statement Investment Council; review the NMSBVI asset allocations and investment performance that can be expected under the current allocations; provide an overview of NMSBVI’s investment performance over the last year; and look at longer term performance.  He addressed asset allocation which is the most important aspect of the type of returns NMSBVI can expect.  He also talked about fees and the fees that are assessed by the NM State Investment Council.  He stated that he would also like to get a better understanding, from the NMSBVI Board of Regents, what goals the board has for the funds invested through State Investment Council.  He stated that he wants to determine if these funds will be expended or whether there will be a permanent endowment so that the Investment Council can help NMSBVI achieve those goals.  He stated that he would also be happy to address any issues or concerns that the board may have.  He stated that for the fiscal year that ended June 30, 2013 the school’s returns were about 7.9%, which matches the overall benchmark that was established by the board based on the targets.  He stated that the targets set by the board are about 12% for U.S. stocks actively managed; 13% for small/mid cap; about 23% total allocated for international stocks; and 52% for U.S. core bonds.  He stated that the school’s allocations are currently slightly overweight to our U.S. core bonds allocation, at about 59.28%.  He stated that the NM State Investment Council would suggest that NMSBVI try to rebalance the allocation to the long term targets on a quarterly or biannual basis.  That is generally a good practice and is accomplished through a letter to the NM State Investment accounting group.  He continued to review the services provided by the NM State Investment Council to its clients in the State of New Mexico, the history of the NM State Investment Council, and the processes that they have in place to protect the investment portfolios of the agencies that they serve.  Before closing he stated that the investment fees paid by NMSBVI during the last fiscal year were approximately $10,000.00 on the $8 million invested from our endowment.  He stated that that works out to be roughly 11 basis points annualized or about 44 basis points for active management.  He stated that there are ways to lower that, and that NMSBVI will see an increase if the Board takes no action in the international pools.   Following his presentation he stated that he would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the NMSBVI Board of Regents decided several board meetings ago, that we will view the $8 million that we have in our endowment as encumbered since we have historically received almost no funding through the legislative process.  As we have increased our statewide services dramatically we have, and continued to experience, staffing costs associated with the growth.  The Board of Regents has decided that they would like to keep a reserve of about $4 million in our endowment, knowing that over the next short period of time we will probably spend at least half of that on our programs.  We do continue to work with the legislature to try to make up for the shortfalls in our income.  She stated that a past board member who is a financial banker advised that we put the $4 million into core bonds which we did, and his advice saved us during the most recent stock market down turn.  Since that we have gone back to a more 50/50 split on our portfolio, but it now sounds like we may want to revisit that type of move again.  Mr. Wollmann stated that the positioning that NMSBVI currently has is very conservative.  At the same time, NMSBVI is saying that they will have to spend a good portion of the funds in their endowment due to program growth and state funding that does not keep up with the rate of growth.  This means that NMSBVI does not have a long term horizon on a whole and NMSBVI should be conservative.  He stated that the NM State Investment Council cannot help their clients to establish their asset allocations.  They can state what their view of the market, and they currently anticipate that over the next five years they will see a slower growth environment and an increasing interest environment.  He stated that the NM State Investment Council does not foresee an imminent market crash, but the past crash was also not seen coming.  The council’s position has been to reduce their exposure to public equities and to diversify.  One of the ways that the council is accomplishing that is to put the funds into alternative or private assets.  Alternative or private assets are however long term investments of a 10-15 year commitment.  He stated that NMSBVI may want to look at having an element of indexed U.S. large cap stocks.  There are benefits to being balanced as well as having active management.  He stated that the NM State Investment Council, with the land grant fund, has about 40% of the U.S. stocks in the index funds due to the cost benefits and it offers some balance.  He stated that the board needs to revisit the asset mix, and think about whether they want a 50/50 split or a traditional 60/40 split towards stocks.  Following his presentation the board thanked Mr. Wollmann for his presentation and evaluation of our asset allocations.  Following Mr.Wollmann’s departure President Hall stated that she would like to look at being more diversified with our portfolio and going with more of a 50/50 split.  She stated that she personally feels that we have too much in bonds right now.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we will consult with David Baland regarding our asset allocations and inform him of the input that has been provided to us by the NM State Investment Council, and let him know that the board is concerned about the percentage currently targets in core bonds.  She stated that we will work on this and will bring NMSBVI Policy 345, Investments to the board as part of the October regular meeting agenda.  
X.
Policies & Procedures.
A. Review/Revision to NMSBVI Policy 020, Inspection of Public Records

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI 020 for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that this policy has been revised to reflect that NMSBVI may charge a per page fee for photocopying records, and that postage and shipping charges may also be assessed.  We also removed the sentence that speculated that other individual, agencies, or hospitals are charging fees.  The old policy stated that NMSBVI must respond to a request for public records within 15 business days after receiving a written request.  We have revised the policy so that we have a maximum of 30 business days to respond, which is in line with FERPA and HIPPA policies.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 020, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Review/Revision to NMSBVI Policy 507, Student Placement/Residential Campus.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 507 for the board’s review and approval.  She stated that this policy has been revised to reflect that an initial placement on the residential campus for a student is usually a 45 day placement which is used for assessment and program development.  She stated that that this policy has also been revised so that bullet two under the Placement Criteria paragraph simply reads “Placement will be based on visual needs related to academic and expanded core curriculum.”  The section of that bullet that read “…rather than extenuating circumstances in the student’s home or school life.” has been removed.  We have removed that section of the paragraph so that it no longer creates an admissions obstacle.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 507, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Review/Revision to NMSBVI Policy 522.6, Wellness, Health Services.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 522.6 for the board’s review and approval.  She stated that this policy has been revised to reflect the fact that we no longer have a Mental Health Counselor but a School Social Worker; removal of the requirement to have a weekly Pediatrician’s clinic on the residential campus, as needed, to address routine health concerns of the students; and modify the requirement that a consulting physician be on call after normal school hours.  We have changed that section to stipulate that a physician be available for telephonic consultation.  She stated that this policy has been revised because we have lost our contract Pediatrician who has retired.  We now have to go through Gerald Champion Regional Medical Center for our clinic visits for our students.  Following her review and explanation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 522.6, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

XI.
Other Items.


A.
Personnel Report.

Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the presented personnel report.  She wanted to point out that this report reflects the receipt of a retirement letter from Lee Rohovec who has been with NMSBVI since 1985 and has been a wonderful addition to our staff as the Audio/Visual and Public Relations Specialist.  He will be leaving us the end of October 2013 and will be greatly missed at NMSBVI.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.   


C.
Audit Entrance Conference.

Debbie Gray, auditor with Kriegel/Gray/Shaw & Co., P.C. briefed the board, by phone, on the results of the 2013 audit entrance process for NMSBVI.  She stated that her firm has begun the audit on the 2013 NMSBVI financial records.  She stated that they started preliminary work on August 19th thru 23rd and everything has gone very well.  Staff are very responsive.  Her audit firm is scheduled to return to the campus for the majority of the final field work on September 30th thru October 4th.  Things are moving very well and even though there has been a significant change in staff within the Business & Finance Department very few problems are being encountered.  She stated that she does not expect or anticipate any problems with the audit.  She anticipates that her firm will be ready for the audit exit conference on October 24th which is the next scheduled regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  She stated that she has nothing to add, but would be happy to solicit any special concerns that the board may have regarding the school’s financial practices.  She stated that if the board has any areas that they would like her firm to focus on they will be happy to comply.  There were no concerns expressed by the board.  Debbie Gray stated that things appear to be going very well at NMSBVI and the staff seems to be comfortable with what they are doing and are doing a great job.  The board thanked Debbie Gray for her input.
B. Program Updates.
Superintendent Lyle and Danette Fuller presented updates across all programs at NMSBVI, with specific focus on the Outreach Program and their newly developed Learning Circles that are held statewide.  Learning Circles are professional development opportunities and the subject matter can change to suit the needs of the specific group that is meeting.  The ultimate goal is for the Learning Circles to take on the flavor of the area where it is held and will reflect the needs of the area and the group of practitioners working within the area. 
     .
D. Research & Public Service Project (RPSP) 2015.

Superintendent Lyle presented two RPSP projects for the board’s consideration and approval.  She stated that she will need board approval before we can submit.  Unfortunately the paperwork has not been published by the NM Higher Education Department (HED), so the paperwork that is submitted as part of the board packet may not be exactly what goes to HED, but the projects submitted will remain the same.  The first proposal is for FY2015 legislative funding for the Low Vision Clinic statewide, and the second request is for an extension for legislative funding of the Early Childhood Program.  She stated that we currently receive legislative funding for the Early Childhood Program, so this is a request for an extension of the funding.  She went on to explain the purpose of the funding for each of the two programs and the formula used to develop the level of needed funding.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the FY2015 Research & Public Service Project funding requests, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E. Design Fees Ditzler/Central Receiving/Bert Reeves Projects.

Margie Macias presented a request to proceed with the design phase of the Ditzler Auditorium & Recreation Center Renovations project; the Quimby Gymnasium Renovation project; and the Demolition of Sacramento Dormitory and Construction of Two New Cottages project, at a total NMSBVI design cost of $412,769.90.  The total cost of design is $825,541.90, with PSFA taking care of 50% of the total cost, and the remaining 50% being the responsibility of NMSBVI.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with the design phase of the Ditzler Auditorium/Recreation Center Renovations project; the Quimby Gymnasium Renovations project; and the Demolition of Sacramento Dormitory and Construction of Two New Cottages project, at a total NMSBVI cost of $412,769.90, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
Superintendent Lyle stated that these projects will be taken to the legislature during the upcoming session and we will be requesting full funding, including the design phase.  We anticipate that we will receive full funding, so the cost of the design phase may be fully paid by the state.  
G. Legal Services Contract (Ortiz).

Margie Macias presented a request to contract with Tony F. Ortiz, Attorney at Law, LLC for general legal counsel.  Upon approval of this request a new Professional Services Contract will be executed for a contract period of September 5, 2013 through September 4, 2014.  Total contract costs will be determined on an “as needed” basis not to exceed the small purchase limit of $60,000.00 per contract period.  Margie Macias explained that in the past we have contracted with Scheuer, Yost & Patterson Attorneys at Law, and received legal counsel from Mr. Ortiz as part of that firm.  Mr. Ortiz has since left Scheuer, Yost & Patterson and has started his own law firm.  Mr. Ortiz has provided legal services for our school for many years, is very familiar with our school, and has provided exemplary legal counsel to us.  We wish to continue our professional relationship with Mr. Ortiz, so we are requesting that the professional services contract go Mr. Ortiz versus Scheuer, Yost & Patterson.   Representatives from Scheuer, Yost & Patterson have been informed of our desire to remain with Tony F. Ortiz, and have voiced no objection.   Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the request to contract with Tony F. Ortiz, Attorney at Law, LLC for general legal counsel for the period of September 5, 2013 through September 4, 2014, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
H. Legal Services Contact (C&Mc).

Margie Macias presented a request to renew the current General Legal Counsel contract with Cuddy & McCarthy, LLP under the Small Purchase Limit for Professional Services.  If approved by the board, this new Professional Services Contract will be executed for a contract period of December 14, 2013 through December 13, 2014.  Total contact costs will be determined on an “as needed” basis not to exceed the small purchase limit of $60,000.00 per contact period.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the request to renew the legal services contract with Cuddy & McCarthy, LLP under the Small Purchase Limit for Professional Services, for the contract period December 14, 2013 through December 13, 2014, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
I. Lobbyist Consulting Services Contract.

Margie Macias presented a request to renew the current Lobbyist Consulting Services contract with The Rutherford Group in the amount of $42,600.00 (plus NM Gross Receipts Tax) for the contract period of December 16, 2013 through December 15, 2014.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the request to renew the Lobbyist Consulting Services contract with The Rutherford Group in the amount of $42,600.00 (plus NM Gross Receipts Tax) for the contract period of December 16, 2013 through December 15, 2014, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

J. 2013 Report of Actuals.

Sylvia Hartley presented the 2013 Report of Actuals for the board’s information.  She stated that the NM Higher Education Department (HED) requires that the school submit a report of actuals annually and that they be presented to the Board of Regents for their approval prior to submission to HED.  She reviewed the contents of the presented FY2013 Report of Actuals.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have. 

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the 2013 Report of Actuals as presented.  (carried unanimously)
K. IDEA-B Budget Adjustment.

Sylvia Hartley stated that it is a requirement that all IDEA-B budget adjustments be presented to the board for their information.  She stated that there has been a recent increase to the budgets supply line in the amount of $360.10.  This brings the total IDEA-B allocation to $30,637.00.  
L. Vehicle Mileage Report.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Vehicle Mileage Report for the board’s information.  This report covers the period December 2013 through July 2013.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
M. Capital Projects Update.

Margie Macias reviewed the contents of the provided Capital Projects Update memo.  This memo updates the status of the following capital projects:  PSFA Critical Deficiencies Project; ECP Fence Project; New Watkins Education Building (New WEC) Project; and the Site Improvements Project – Phase I.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.  

O. Election of Officers.

President Hall stated that every year, in September we review and elect or re-elect the following board officers:  President; Vice President; and Secretary.  She asked the members of the board if they have any questions or concerns before we open the floor for nominations.  There were no questions or concerns.

UPON A MOTION by James Miyagishima, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to re-elect the current board officers for another term from September 2013 through September 2014.  Officers are:  Christina Hall – President; Caroline Benavidez – Vice President; and Alicia McAninch – Secretary.  (carried unanimously)

F. ECP Program Expansion.

The Board of Regents, NMSBVI Administration, as well as staff and parent representatives met to discuss the current ECP programming, the programming offered outside of ECP at the public school level, and the desire to expand the programs offered by NMSBVI and the ECP.  In attendance were all member of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Lyle, administrators Danette Fuller, Patricia Beecher, Sylvia Hartley, and Margie Macias.  Herb Wright, Director of the NMSBVI Foundation was in attendance.  ECP staff present were Naomi Nattress, Speech & Language Pathologist, Joella Davidson, Head Nurse, and Annie Brengelmann-Chavez, Teacher of the Visually Impaired.  Parents/guardians were represented by Sbicca Brodeur, mother of a former NMSBVI ECP student who has since graduated and moved into the public schools; Joe Alarid, grandfather of a former NMSBVI ECP student who has since graduated and moved into the public schools; and Marzieh Cassidy and her husband John, parents of a current NMSBVI ECP student.  President Hall welcomed everyone to the meeting and thanked them in advance for the input into this discussion.

Prior to the beginning of the discussion the parents/guardians of the former students spoke about their experiences while their children were at NMSBVI, and specifically focused on the progress of their children while at NMSBVI.  They then addressed their child’s transition from NMSBVI into the public school system and the level of services that their children now receive, which is significantly less than they were receiving at NMSBVI, and in some cases nonexistent.  Many of the skills that were acquired at NMSBVI are now regressing as the skills are no longer reinforced in their educational setting.  They spoke about the NMSBVI staff and how they were instrumental in the development of their children’s abilities and confidence, and how their child’s abilities and confidence are now regressing as they receive little to no support and attention in the public school setting.  Not only are their skills regressing but there are also behavior issues as their students become frustrated.   The parents/guardians feel as though the public schools do not feel that their children can learn, which is incorrect, as has been proven while their children were at NMSBVI.  The parents/guardians spoke of their desire to have the ECP program expanded so that the young children do not transition from NMSBVI into public schools at such a young age, but have more time to develop their skills prior to graduation.  They also stated that they are dedicated to providing whatever assistance is needed to either expand the ECP programs or improve services that are provided in our public schools.  The parents/guardians acknowledged that they realize that ECP program expansion will not be benefit their child as they have already transitioned to public schools, but they have a strong desire to see future students benefit for a longer period of time before they have to transition.  These children need to have a solid foundation in place before they go into public schools where their educational support system will not be as comprehensive.  The lack of a comprehensive program is not necessarily based on the public school’s disinterest in providing the education and support that these children need and deserve; it is more an issue of the lack of trained and experienced staff to provide the education and support.  There is a strong need for a “vision community” that incorporates NMSBVI and the public schools.
President Hall thanked the parents/guardians for their heart felt input, and stated that keeping their input in mind she wants to open a dialogue with the Board of Regents and NMSBVI staff that are present at this meeting.  She welcomed the parents/guardians in attendance to stay during this discussion and encouraged their participation in the discussion.  President Hall acknowledged that this is a big issue and we as the governing body for NMSBVI need to identify where we can go from here.  Alicia McAninch stated that our school’s mission statement states that “NMSBVI is a statewide network of services that ensures that all students who are blind or visually impaired will become independent productive members of their communities by identifying and providing quality education and collaborating with students, families and partners to provide outstanding training, resources and support sevices.”  She stated that we certainly need to look at not only expanding the services at NMSBVI but due to our responsibilities to the other students around our state, and their families, we need to look at expanding services throughout the State of New Mexico.  She stated that she would like to suggest that perhaps we could get a couple of our Regents to form a sub-committee, working with parents/guardians or blind/visually impaired students, to explore this issue and develop a plan to address the need for expanded services.  President Hall agreed that a sub-committee may be a good first step in this process.  Caroline Benavidez stated as a Teacher of the Visually Impaired at Zia Elementary School, in the Albuquerque Public School District, she works with blind students every day.  She thanked the parents/guardians that are in attendance for opening their hearts to the board and sharing their issues with them.  She stated that she wants the parents/guardians to know that they are aware of the situation and that as a board we take this issue very seriously.  She stated that this is not just an exercise where we will be throwing policy around, but we truly care and recognize that there is a very serious need across the state.  James Miyagishima thanked the parents/guardians for their input and stated that he also recognizes the importance of this issue, and from personal experience understands the emotion and commitment of the parents/guardians of blind/visually students across the state.  Over the past 11 years that he has served on the Board of Regents he has watched NMSBVI grow, and he wants to see the growth continue.  
President Hall stated that the board knows how pressing this need is, just from the input of the three families that are present at this meeting.  We know that there are hundreds of families statewide who have same pressing concerns.  So we need to try to figure out what we, as the governing board of this school, can do to address these concerns.  Caroline Benavidez stated that this is not a new discussion for the school, we have talked about this before, and we tried to identify some options that would address these issues.  She stated that as a TVI at an elementary school she realizes that expansion of the NMSBVI ECP would be one part of the program expansion, but what else needs to be done statewide.  She stated that when we come up with a plan we need to consider the fact that we are talking about students going to school through the age of 22.  Whatever NMSBVI puts into place needs to be as far reaching as possible.  Sooner or later the student will have to leave NMSBVI, then what?  The problems will still exist in the public schools.  President Hall stated that she agrees with Caroline Benavidez, but NMSBVI needs to start somewhere.  But NMSBVI needs to determine where to start.  Caroline Benavidez stated that as an employee of Albuquerque Public Schools she knows that there are issues within that school district.  She stated that we need to determine what the district role needs to be as we strive to expand programming.  Sooner or later the school districts need to be involved.  She stated that she feels that whatever possible solutions we entertain need to include the school districts.  It can’t just be the ECP programming; it needs to include the districts where the students will transition to.  She stated that the school where she teaches has a very good relationship with the NMSBVI ECP so the transition piece at her school is healthier than at other schools.  She stated that she understands that the parents of past and present ECP students would like to see the NMSBVI ECP expanded, which may be part of the solution, but we also need to look farther down the road and include how things will manifest as students move out of our program and into the public schools system.  Transition strategies need to be developed between the ECP and any and all school districts that our graduates are transitioning to.  Alicia McAninch stated that she feels it is important that the Board of Regents and NMSBVI continue to address this issue so that we are fulfilling our strategic plan and mission statement.  Caroline Benavidez stated that we will need to determine who the key people are within the school districts so that we know who needs to be involved in our efforts to improve services.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have identified some of ways that students get tripped up when they transition:  1) sometimes the child’s needs are so unique that they do not fit that common model of a classroom, so that child becomes a challenge wherever they go; 2) the place where we are expecting the child to go after NMSBVI is often times not ready for the child; and 3) there may be some extenuating circumstances with the child’s family that ultimately means that we are transitioning a family that is fragile.  That is going to play a part in the child’s progression.  She stated that what we have agreed to do, with Albuquerque Public Schools (APS), is to sit down at the table with representatives from APS in October and review the records of every child that will be transitioning from NMSBVI to APS at the end of this school year, This review will focus on three questions, two of which come from NMSBVI:  1) What is unique about this child, and 2) What is unique about this family.  And one question regarding APS:  3) What is unique about the school that the child will be transitioning to.   From the answer to those questions we will develop a work list of what we are going to do to try to make the student’s transition successful.  She stated that the complicating factor in this is the fact that we graduate 20 – 25 students, and the ECP Principal, Patty Beecher is the only one from the ECP that will be working with APS to put together these plans.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the NMSBVI ECP is at the point where they need a full time progression person that does nothing other than developing transition plans for our students moving into the public school system.  She stated that the ECP Principal cannot no longer do that alone, it is just too much.  Caroline Benavidez stated that in her opinion one of the missing pieces may be that the needs of the students are so unique that it takes somebody understanding the needs.  Often needs are voiced during the IEP, but the school where the student will be transitioning too does not have the resources to fulfill the needs.  She stated that she feels that what we need to do is identify some standard things that need to be in place.  If one of these students is placed in a Special Education class, some of their needs may be somewhat met, but may not be met in the unique way needed by the transitioning student.  We need to identify how the school can make the classroom setting ready for the student so that the student may thrive.  She stated that that has been one of her biggest challenges at Zia Elementary School.  She stated that she has to work with what she is given.  Sometimes it takes a great deal of creativity.  NMSBVI knows what the students’ needs are, but the receiving school does not truly understand those needs.  We need to make sure that their needs become part of the environment that we move those kids into.  She stated that the other piece that is missing at the public school level are the activities that get these students ready for the real world.  The ECP is very good at providing real world experiences to their students, such as trips out in public, the public schools do not do that, but the student’s need those experiences.  Patty Beecher stated that we need to ensure the vision specific needs of our students are addressed, which continues to be a core concern for the parents whose children have transitioned to the public school setting.  Caroline Benavidez stated that we need to identify what is ideal for the student.  She stated that she feels that we need to push for a TVI setting, not just a Special Education setting.  A Special Education teacher, for the most part, is not going to understand the true needs of a VI student.  Superintendent Lyle stated that access to literacy is another large problem in the public schools.  A 1st grade print student may have access to print 15 hours per week, while a VI student has significantly less access.  Superintendent Lyle stated that every school district has autonomy.  The question may be, what is our role when a district is satisfied with what they have and what they offer, when we know that what they have is not satisfactory.  If a district asks us to assist them, it can be transformational for the district.  But the district has to ask for our assistance.  Patty Beecher stated that she has grave concern about the educational philosophies between NMSBVI and Albuquerque Public Schools.  There is a vast difference between us.  It makes it difficult to even have a conversation with them regarding adequate services for our students because we are not even close to being on the same page.  Alicia McAninch asked how we can get on the same page.  Patty Beecher stated that she has been trying to start with individuals within APS.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she has this conversation with Superintendent Lyle and Patty Beecher, and they have gone to Zia’s principal and asked her if she is open to assistance from NMSBVI.  The Zia principal is open to that, but as the principal she is told that she has to use the Special Education resources that are in place, which have been tried, but are still not ideal.  She stated that we need to identify staff within school districts who are open to change, and who are open to NMSBVI coming in a setting up the needed environment for their VI students.  Unfortunately those people who are open are not always the ones who have the power to make the final decisions.  Perhaps if we had a proposal that we could present, something that lays out the model for success.  Then we can present that to the districts and pilot the change needed.  Caroline Benavidez stated that her big dream is that NMSBVI could set up a TVI/Special Education program within APS, with a designated person whose role is to setup the setting for unique students transitioning into the school.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that makes sense at APS, but she feels that we have a responsibility to Rio Rancho Public Schools (RRPS) as well as they send us their students.  So what is the possibility of doing a position at APS and a position at RRPS?  If we are going to do that should we develop a Memorandum of Understanding between NMSBVI and the school district?  Then we have other school districts that may benefit from the same type of arrangement.  Caroline Benavidez stated that perhaps APS could be the pilot location so that we can develop it, and then branch out to the other districts.  That way we can gather the most students.  We would need to develop markers to use for qualifying a student for those students.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the number of different classroom environments would be large.  We have three parents/guardians present at this meeting, whose students’ needs are hugely different, and each would require a different classroom environment.  Danette Fuller stated that creating a workable environment to meet the needs of specific students is a huge challenge for the Alamogordo campus, where we have the space, the expertise, and all of the resources.  If it is a challenge for us, it would be a very difficult challenge for school districts.  What would compound the difficulty for public schools is the fact that their students would be long term.  The students that come to the Alamogordo campus are primarily short term placement (45 day) students who come to us for additional skills, then go back to their home school districts.  She stated that this topic does not have an easy solution.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we at NMSBVI know what is needed at the public schools, and we know how to structure their program to benefit their VI students.  However, in order for NMSBVI to help a district develop a workable program, NMSBVI must be invited in by the school district.  That is the hurdle as most school districts, or the VI professional within a school district, are not open to allowing NMSBVI involvement.  And we cannot force ourselves in where we are not invited.  Alicia McAninch stated that as we expand our Outreach services we need to make an effort at going out to the school district Special Education Directors and ensuring that they know what advisory services that NMSBVI can provide, and how it can have a positive impact on their VI students.  She stated that we have made inroads into school districts in Carlsbad, Gadsden, Roswell, Las Cruces, so there is not complete resistance to us in the state.  We just need to ensure that we continue to communicate to all of the districts and continue to ensure that they understand what their district, partnered with NMSBVI, can do for their students.  The school, the staff, and the Board of Regents are committed to this.  We must continue to push forward.  Caroline Benavidez stated that we need to continue to look for opportunities where there is willingness for change and then ensure that we provide the advisory services that allow a district to implement change.  This is especially important in APS and RRPS.  If we can get something set up in a school within one of those two districts we will have established a model that can then be used to sell the concept to other schools within those districts.  Superintendent Lyle stated that an area of concern is relationships with the schools and school districts.  We see what is needed at schools and within districts.  But we have to be very careful that we do not interfere with the school or district as it will break relationships that we have worked very hard to establish.  There is some very strong resistance within school districts to NMSBVI “interfering” in what they do.  Patty Beecher stated that it is important to point out that our relationship with the public school systems is really important in allowing the NMSBVI ECP to continue.  If we break relationships with APS or any of the larger school districts that surround our ECP site, they will not have an IEP that recommends placement at the ECP.  She stated that she has to always keep that in mind when she is having communications with the public school systems.  We must keep the lines of communication open.  We have to let them understand that we respect them, and that we respect what they are doing, so that they in turn will respect what we are doing, which will facilitate our survival.  Patty Beecher stated that she is fairly solution focused.  As she understands the conversation to this point, one solution would be the development of a pilot program in a couple of different school districts where we supply a teacher to team teach with a Special Education teacher or a TVI, or both, in a school, in the school system.  This pilot program will allow us to gauge the success of such a program, and if successful would give us a model to “sell” to other school districts.  This would also allow NMSBVI to teach what we know to the teacher in that classroom about how to teach these students.  Once the effort is successful in one school we can then take our teacher and send them to another school to provide the same service.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is certainly one possibility.  She stated that when she has an opportunity to meet with the states Special Education Directors she can certainly suggest this type of model when she has the opportunity to discuss some solution based problem solving with them.  She stated that she feels that we need to have a lot more conversation about this topic, and wonders if the board wants this topic to be a regular part of each board meeting, or whether they want to get a smaller group together that would tackle this and periodically report back to the board.  If we decide to go with the model that is being proposed we could put something together on a very small scale right now because we have not budgeted for this type of initiative, and to launch it would require some staffing additions.  Alicia McAninch stated that she would like to put together a smaller group to tackle this concept, and she would like to see this topic periodically at future board meeting so that the entire board is aware of the work and progress that is happening.  This is an important issue that the board needs to keep in the forefront.  She stated that we may not need to bring this to the board at every meeting, but at least every other meeting in the form of a committee update.  We could even create a new recurring agenda item that addresses committee updates so that there is always a spot on the agenda where information could be shared with the entire board.  Caroline Benavidez asked if the committee that is being proposed would consist of just board members, or can we bring in others, including an advocating parent.  The board feels that we should not limit committee membership to just the board, but should allow the use of others stakeholders, including an advocating parent.  Superintendent Lyle stated that it would be beneficial if we can have a Special Education Director involved in this process.  She stated that if we were to bring in three Developmental Specialists from around the state would the board like to hear the challenges that they have faced when they have worked with transitioning students.  Would the board like to hear from some of the people that NMSBVI works with within APS that are trying to solve this dilemma at the district level?  This would allow the board to hear the struggles that they have working with a system that creates autonomy at every building level.  The board indicated that they would be very interested in hearing from these people and that it would be beneficial to this process, but not as part of the board meeting, but part of the committee meetings.  President Hall stated that when a committee is put together to address this issue she would like to sit on the committee as one of two board representatives.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she would also like to sit on this committee, but cannot give up any of her school days, but would be happy to serve if the meetings are after the school day ends.  Alicia McAninch stated that she would be happy to substitute for either Christine Hall of Caroline Benavidez when they are unable to attend.  Superintendent Lyle stated that all three families present at this meeting have also agreed to serve on this committee.  Alicia McAninch suggested that we also try to bring in a parent from the southern end of the state.  President Hall stated that she would also like to see Patty Beecher on the committee since she is the most familiar with the transition challenges that exists, and works with them almost daily.  Caroline Benavidez asked what the goal or intent of the committee would be.  Superintendent Lyle stated the answer to that question lies in our Strategic Plan.  Three goals that come to mind are:  1) the creation of a network of services; 2) ensuring that NMSBVI is part of every districts continuum of services; and 3) that every child, every day, is in the right setting, with the right accessible materials, and is taught by a highly qualified teacher.  So, the committee would be tasked with grappling with that third piece.  President Hall asked Superintendent Lyle how we would proceed with this pilot program if we have a school, such as Zia Elementary who may be interested.  Superintendent Lyle stated that what we typically do when we are going to pilot a program is to meet with the district’s Special Education Director and the relevant people who have the authority to make money decisions within the district.  We try to set in place a memorandum of understand with the district so that we spell out a scope of work for both sides and the ultimate goal.  We normally include a time table with this.  By signature from both parties we accept the fiscal responsibilities as outlined.  If we were going to do a pilot at Zia Elementary they would agree to find a Special Education teacher who is seasoned enough but open to learning.  We may agree to put them into the TVI program at NMSU to get them certified as a TVI.  In the mean time we would agree to put a seasoned VI teacher with special experience in the same classroom.  We would then look for a mix of students, who not all have the same challenges that could benefit from this kind of programming.  We would then do extensive documenting growth within the classroom.  From that, ideally, that teacher would become a TVI who could keep the classroom and growth going.  This would then become part of a district program that perhaps would require a second teacher at that site.  We could do the same thing in Rio Rancho Public School District.  Superintendent Lyle stated, in wrapping up, that we will move forward and schedule a time when we can get together as a committee and have further conversation.  Our ultimate goal will be to come back to the board with some recommended steps that we take related to central part of the state, with the ultimate goal of spreading out once we have gotten the central part of the state developed.  The board thanked the parents/guardians for being present for this agenda item, and thanked them for their willingness to give their time as we tackle this issue.  The parents/guardians thanked the board for allowing them to participate in this discussion.
XII.
Information to the Board.

A. Board Meeting Schedule.

After some discussion the board requested that the board meeting schedule be revised to reflect the October 24th, 2013 Regular Meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents meeting be held at the ECP site in Albuquerque.
B. Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.

C. Supplementary Packet.

1. Activity Fund Checklist – August 2013
There were no questions.

2. General Fund Checklist – July & August 2013
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 3:15 p.m., Wednesday, September 11, 2013.
(Approved 10/24/13)



(Approved 10/24/13)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Christine Hall, President


Linda M. Lyle, Superintendent
NMSBVI Board of Regents
Regular Meeting September 11, 2013   
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